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The Global Gazette
Official Newsletter of the Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG)

October, 2005 Issue

International Manufacturing Research (Translated above in Chinese)

(Please note: 

A new countries translation of the theme will occur on each new Gazette)
VISION STATEMENT:
The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) is a multi-national community of researchers dedicated to the study and improvement of manufacturing supply chains world-wide. Through systematic study and research throughout the world, the GMRG aims to improve manufacturing supply chains through the development of theory and dissemination of results. By sharing ideas, results, and concepts with research colleagues and manufacturing executives around the globe, the GMRG serves to strengthen the linkage between research and practice.  

First and Foremost:  2005 Conference Photo Gallery     
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Many of the Attendees at the Annual GMRG Conference, Phoenix, Arizona
 August 2005
Now, what are these fine GMRG people doing?

THE ANNUAL CONFERENCE

The sixteenth annual conference of the GMRG research team was held in Phoenix Arizona from the 3rd to 6th of August, 2005.  It was a resounding success. The program theme was "International Manufacturing Research."  

The workshop focused two on major issues.  The first was academic research developed from the third round GMRG questionnaire and secondly, release of the fourth round core questionnaire with associated optional modules. Module developers were given the opportunity to provide a summary and overview of research in each specific area. Each module developer provided a related literature review pertaining to that module.

Third round questionnaire discussions involved the use of the data, by whom and for what purposes.  This particular questionnaire has now been opened for GMGR research by data contributors and their co-researchers.

The fourth round questionnaire data will be available to those who participate in the core questionnaire data collection as long as they are members of GMRG.  The supplemental questionnaire data will be available to those who participated in the collection of a particular set of supplemental data as long as they are GMGR members.

These “use” rules have been established to guarantee fairness to those GMRG members who collected data. This applies to core module and each optional module. 

THE PRESIDENTS CORNER 

Jack Wacker
Arizona State University (USA)

Hello fellow GMRGers!  

We all had a great time at the GMRG Phoenix meeting. There was tremendous support from the Arizona State University.  The Departments of Supply Chain Management, Management and the Institute for Manufacturing Enterprise Systems gave financial support plus on the ground logistics.  The individuals that deserve very special thanks are Joe Carter (SCM), Jim Hershauer, and Tom Callarman.  Without their support and efforts the meeting could not have been a big success.  We also wish to give a big thank you to Sandy Vicars (SCM) who dropped everything to help us with meeting logistics.  

Additionally, the GMRG wishes to thank three professional organizations that have generously helped us financially with our research efforts.  APICS (The Association for Operations Management) Education and Research Committee with their research interest in manufacturing supply chains has provided financial support to help implement a web-based questionnaire.  GMRG thanks Rhonda Lummus and Robert Vorkuka for making this possible.  Next, CAPS (Center for Strategic Supply Research) has provided support for our research efforts.  GMRG gives big thank you to Phil Carter, CAPS director.  Also, GMRG wishes to thank Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc. and Stan Schaffer for the donation of our favorite beverages.

We would be remiss, if we did not state the most important factor for a successful meeting is always the GMRG attendees with their enthusiasm.  From that perspective, it was personally very gratifying to see many of our old friends along with many new friends.  From my viewpoint, my personal goal was for all GMRG members become very close friends.  Since our first meeting in Shanghai, this is always the primary reason that GMRG is so successful.  It is our camaraderie that has made our group successful in its research efforts.  To me, it is the single most gratifying aspect of our group.  GMRGers are always close friends. 

State of the GMRG

GMRG is growing rapidly.  Consequently, it is necessary to formalize its structure and procedures so that we can continue our research efforts in manufacturing supply chains.  

Organization Structure

It has become apparent that the GMRG has many activities that need to be addressed.  There are just too many of these activities to be accomplished by a single person or even a small group of people.  Therefore, at the Phoenix meeting, an organization structure was implemented to assign specific responsibilities to the numerous GMRG tasks.  General areas of responsibility were assigned to the President and Vice-presidents: President (Jack Wacker), President-elect (Danny Samson), Membership Vice-President (Chwen Sheu), Policy and Records Vice president (Amrik Sohal), Financial Records Vice-President (Danny Samson), Data Acquisition Vice-President (Mellie Pullman), Research Vice-President (Rob Klassen).  Also, Dennis Krumwiede has agreed to be editor of the Global Gazette.  Each function will be discussed in some detail in the Policy and Records section of this Gazette as presented by Amrik Sohal.  GMRG wishes to thank all these brave souls for taking on the huge task formulating policies for these important functions.  To follow are reports of their activities.  To receive the advantage of their experience, some active voting members are also included in the Board of Vice Presidents: a founder, past presidents and founding members.

At the conference, additional members were added to an expanded executive council for active paid members who encourage data gathering in specific areas around the world.  These members are: Karen Brown (USA); Lawrence Corbett (New Zealand); Krizstina Demeter (Hungary); Robert Grubström (Sweden); Sukran Kadipasaoglu (USA); Matteo Kalchschmitt (Italy); Danuta Kisperska-Moron (Poland); Arturo Macias (Mexico); Beatriz Muñoz-Seca (Spain); Masuhara Ota (Japan); Ana Poratelli (Argentina); Gunduz Ulosoy (Turkey); Jacob Wijngaard (Holland); Chen-lung Yang (Taiwan); Jeff Yeung (Hong Kong). 

Confidentiality of Data

In the past, there was always an informal agreement by GMRG members that data would be closely held.  The respondents to GMRG questionnaires believe that their data would be held in strict confidence.  As our organization grows, there is a need to make these policies formal.  To encourage research, GMRG has been fairly open with its data but this openness can violate the implied confidentiality of our respondents.  Currently, we are drafting an agreement between the GMRG organization and GMRG data gatherers to assure that the data does not become public in order to protect our respondents’ proprietary processes and competitiveness.  To protect our respondents, GMRG data will not be readily available to all academics for publications.

Special Thanks To GMRG Members for Their Efforts:

First of all it is necessary to recognize Rob Klassen for his efforts in finalizing the core questionnaire. He has been a great friend and has put forth a great effort.  Yet, I feel that all questionnaires are like poems, they are never finished but merely abandoned.  So questionnaires are always a work in process.  Danny Samson has been instrumental for all his efforts in controlling finances, setting meeting venues, and numerous other GMRG activities.

Most of all, GMRG wishes to thank the Data Acquisition Group led by Mellie Pullman. Mike Maloni and Diane Parente have worked extremely hard to finalize the web-based questionnaire. An update on these efforts is discussed below. 

DIRECTORS CORNER 

Clay Whybark

University of North Carolina (USA)
I can't think of enough good things to say about the energy that Jack Wacker has infused into the GMRG and the effort that so many of you are putting into the organization.  As was stated earlier, we had quite a successful meeting in Tempe and the feedback since then has been very positive.  Great progress was made on the version four of the core questionnaire and all the current modules are on the website. 

For those of you that couldn’t make the conference, we had a little excitement in addition to all the professional accomplishments.  For a couple of nights, we were treated to an Arizona thunderstorm with accompanying lightning, downpours and power outages.  At one point I looked out the window of the motel and saw a bunch of boys in the rain using boogie boards to surf on the water standing in the parking lot.  

A Directors Thank You List

Many thanks are offered to Jack Wacker and his colleagues at Arizona State University for organizing and hosting the conference.  It was a special treat to visit the museum (a very big thanks to Kathleen Wacker) and to have a guided tour by the director - an artist in his own right. The food, camaraderie and local attractions were all a great addition to the professional progress that was made.  We are now in a good position to begin to use and report findings from the new core/modular questionnaire.  

Danny Samson organized a pool of members to choose a site for the next GMRG meeting.  Linda Sprague's proposal to meet in Shanghai in conjunction with the POMS meeting was the clear preference (more to follow).  Thanks to Amrik Sohal for the Malaysian option, Nat Natarajan for the Indian proposal, Lawrie Corbett for suggesting New Zealand and Antonio Rios for offering the Mexican proposal.  It is gratifying to see that there are so many institutions that are interested in hosting a conference.  We have some great alternatives for the future. 

San Francisco - DSI

Of course many of us will be in San Francisco for the DSI meeting. This will provide the group with an opportunity to get caught up on GMRG related progress, share ideas for analyzing the data and compare early results.  I look forward to seeing you there. We will have a one hour GMRG meeting on Sunday November 20th at 4:30PM 1630 hours) while at DSI. The meeting room will be announced later.  We will also have the GMRG traditional Sunday DSI dinner. We will meet at 7:00PM (1900 hours) across from the conference hotel registration desk. (A restaurant is yet to be determined.) 
.
MESSAGES FROM THE VICE PRESIDENTS

In the following paragraphs, each vice president has addressed his/her function and provided relevant news.

EXECUTIVE VP

Danny Samson

University of Melbourne (Australia)

I am writing briefly both as GMRG Treasurer, and President-elect, increasingly responsible for the next year of organizing our work and particularly working with Linda Sprague, Jack Wacker and Clay Whybark on the 2006 conference and work agenda. First, thanks to all of you who offered to host the 2006 conference. Thanks to Amrik, Antonio, Lawrie, Linda and Nat! We had a difficult choice to make, and thanks to the 30 folks who expressed your preferences! China, joint with the POMS International meeting was most preferred. Some have suggested having the 2007 meeting in the Americas, (probably somewhere between the bottom tip of Chile and Alaska). We can get more specific and discuss that in 2006.

I want to express, on behalf of all of us, our gratitude to two special people who have shaped and directed GMRG. Clay Whybark has given us the opportunity to learn so much, and meet so many special and knowledgeable people in GMRG. Jack Wacker has guided us forward in the past 18 months.  So much so, that he deserves special thanks too. Jack, the Phoenix meeting was terrific in every way! GMRG is now poised to go on to new levels thanks to both of you. We all thank you for your leadership over the past fifteen years! The best thanks we can give you will be lots of data for the new round of questionnaires, and do some great analysis and knowledge generation with it.
VP- POLICY AND RECORDS 

Amrik Sohal

Monash University (Australia)

The following are issues discussed and decisions made at the GMRG Executive Board meeting held in Phoenix, AZ on August 4, 2005.

Jack Wacker was elected President for the following year. The President of GMRG is to chair the Executive Board meetings. 

The GMRG President will be elected for a one year term. The President will have served a one year term as Executive Vice President (President Elect) and then serve a one year term as Past President. This provides for a three year rolling term of Vice President, President and Past President.

Vice Presidents will be elected for a one year term. At the end of the year the Executive Vice President (President Elect) will review activity and performance of each Vice President. 

Past President duties may include chair of various committees and sub-committees.

Selection of GMRG Meeting Venues:

The Executive Vice President (President Elect) and the President will work with the local program host to arrange future GMRG meetings. From 2006 onwards, the selection of the venue for the GMRG meetings will follow a two-step process of nominations then expressions of preference by the GMRG members. [The 2006 GMRG meeting is to be held during June in Shanghai, China.]

Duties of GMRG Officers and Office Holders:

Executive Vice President – Danny Samson:

Ensure that the president is made aware of matters that are of concern to all GMRG members and set detailed criteria for meeting sites and make recommendation for sites for future meetings.

Vice President Membership – Chwen Sheu

Maintain an up-to-date contact list of GMRG members. This person will Collect membership dues and answer general inquiries along with Web-site maintenance. [The VP of membership will investigate a new location for the GMRG Home Office.]

Vice President Policy and Records - Amrik Sohal

Maintain and distribute all meeting notes. Maintain current by-laws and policy records. Maintain the GMRG history file.

Vice President Financial Records - Danny Samson and Damien Power

Maintain accurate financial records with all incoming revenues and disbursements. Provide an annual updated financial statement for each account held. Provide receipts for all membership dues. Maintain the highest financial integrity.

Vice President of Data Acquisition - Mellie Pullman

Maintain web-based questionnaires. Assure only authorized GMRG members have access the databases to which they have contributed significantly. Provide an annual update on all databases held.

Data set 2 is to be publicly released in January 2007. For data set 4, data gatherers to petition the VP of Research to access data and pledge not to release data. VP of Research and President to make these decisions/authorize access.

Vice President Research - Rob Klassen:

Maintain and update questionnaires. Ensure that all new major research issues are presented to the Executive Board. Determine procedures of adding or deleting items to the questionnaires. Encourage GMRG members to be special issue journal editors.

Regional Members of Executive Board

To represent research concerns from their relevant regions and the rest of the world. Encourage new data gatherers from different countries. Communicate special regional issues to the Executive Board.

VP - FINANCIAL RECORDS

Danny Samson and Damien Power

University of Melbourne (Australia)

Financially, GMRG is in good shape, thanks to many people, particularly Clay, Benito, Jack who raised lots of money this year, and APICS who gave GMRG US$5000 to support our web based questionnaire. We are solvent to the tune of about US $3000 of non-dedicated funds. The money is now held at the University of Melbourne.

VP OF MEMBERSHIP

Chwen Sheu 

Kansas State University (USA)

 Dear GMRG members, 

Greetings from your new VP-Membership! 

(1) What an honor. I am glad to have this opportunity to provide my service. Primary responsibilities of the VP for Membership include recruiting new members, updating the membership list, and maintaining your membership status. If you are aware of anyone who is interested in joining GMRG, please let me know. 

(2) GMRG Website. I will also be in charge of maintaining the GMRG website after next January when the website is moved to Kansas State University from the current host, Texas A&M. (Benito, we thank you for your long time support.). I shall continue to promote GMRG and use the website as one means to serve our membership. If you have any comments and suggestions for the website, please let me know. 

(3) 2005-06 membership. As a reminder, for those of you who have not had the chance to renew your 2005-06 membership, please use the attached form to do so. Meanwhile, if you have any questions regarding membership related issues, please let me know. Thanks.

(4) For 2005 GMRG meeting participants. If any of the participants wish to have a copy of Professor V. Smith-Daniels presentation slides, please let me know. 

(5) Your Personal Information.  If any of you have a change in job or e-mail, please let me know (csheu@ksu.edu) and I will update my records.

I look forward to working with you for many years to come.   See you at DSI in San Francisco.

VP - DATA ACQUISITION

Mellie Pullman
Cornell University (USA)

I am working with Diane and Mike at Penn State Erie on the Data Acquisitions Team. The Penn State people have finished the main on-line questionnaire and we are now setting up the access and retrieval system for members who contribute data. In addition, we hope to get all the finalized modules on line by January. Please contact me if you have any ideas for improving the system (melshome@mindspring.com). 

The web based version of the questionnaires will be available soon for data entry. All data will be administered through the web-site. The website is http://cibs.tamu.edu/gmrg/Index.html.  All data submissions will go through the data acquisition group.  This has required an enormous amount of effort by two other GMRGers: Mike Maloni and Diane Parente. A great big thank you goes out to these wonderful people. 

VP – RESEARCH

Rob Klassen

Univ. of Western Ontario (Canada)

From conceptualization, to design, to implementation, to communication, an inspired research program needs a strong team, great ideas and rigorous implementation.  We have the first two in place, and are making significant strides on the last one.  As all of you undoubtedly know, survey research involves managing a host of details pulled together with a great deal of hard work.  This becomes that much more challenging when working across cultures, borders, and academic calendars.  

Despite these challenges, GMRG has made great progress toward implementing the fourth round of our global questionnaire.  The fact that we can point to this as the fourth round is indeed a testament to the vision of the founders.  Clearly, the first three rounds have made contributions to the field’s research base, and have provided a wonderful network of colleagues with whom to explore interesting operations questions.

Many are to be thanked for their dedication and hard work for helping develop the latest questionnaire.  At the risk of overlooking some individuals, let me just highlight a few that been instrumental to individual sections:

- Required section: Karen Brown, Chwen Sheu, Danny Samson, and Clay Whybark.

- forecasting: Benito Flores, and Matteo Kalchschmidt

- outsourcing: Luiz Mesquita

- manufacturing planning and control information systems: Patrik Jonsson

- purchasing: Phil Carter and Tom Hendricks

That’s the good news.  The tough part is that much remains to be done by each of us in implementing the survey in our own countries or regions.  Like any effort with network externalities, as an increasing number of countries are added, the collective benefits far exceed the input of each individual member.  I encourage everyone to participate!

The final questionnaires for GMRG's required Sections (Forecasting, Outsourcing, Purchasing, and Manufacturing Planning and Control Information Systems) are now available for downloading on the web site. These modules have been through many revisions and many updates.  There will be no major revisions in the very near future. All modules are 2 pages or less.  

GMRG RESEARCH PAPERS

 (Members, please continue to send me your GMRG publication information.)
· Wacker, J.G. & Sheu, C., Effectiveness of manufacturing planning and control systems on manufacturing competitiveness: Evidence from global manufacturing data. International Journal of Production Research, forthcoming

Way to Go!!!!!!!!

And now, our:

2006 GMRG CONFERENCE Shanghai, China

Linda Sprague

China European International Business School (CEIBS)
We have just set the dates for the 2006 GMRG conference - Manufacturing in the Next Millennium.  It will be held within the POMS conference in China.


The POMS conference will run from the 19th to the 23rd of June, 2006 on the CEIBS campus in Shanghai.  The GMRG conference will begin on the evening of June 22nd, overlapping the last morning of POMS on the 23rd and then running through Saturday the 24th of June.  The GMRG sessions schedule is yet to be fully developed. The conference may run all day for 1-½ to 2 days (Please note: If a third day is seen as beneficial, then the conference may run into Sunday the 25th of June.  You will be informed as more details unfold.)

There will be a very modest registration fee for the GMRG conference to cover a couple of lunches and perhaps a welcome reception on the 22nd of June.  The hotel arrangements and fees for POMS will also apply for GMRG.  You will be informed when the registration and hotel information are on the POMS Website.  There will be a link there for the APDSI Hong Kong Website.

HAVE NEWS, LET US KNOW

Please feel free to let us know of any GMRG related news that you would like to have added to the next issue of the Gazette.  Such information is greatly appreciated.

The Global Gazette

The Global Gazette is the Official Newsletter of The Global Manufacturing Research Group.

CIBERS

Texas A&M

Professor John G. Wacker, President

Professor Dennis Krumwiede, Gazette Editor

Paul Krumwiede, Photo Editor
: PLEASE TAKE NOTE:

GMRG Meetings at DSI

Please put the following information on you calendars:

1. GMRG One Hour Meeting
 
Sunday November 20th, 2005 4:30pm (1630)



     (Room to be announced)

2.  GMRG Dinner (A Tradition)

Sunday November 20th, 2005 7:00pm (1900)

Meet across from hotel registration desk



    (Restaurant to be announced)
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Assessing global competitiveness of manufacturing supply chains through an international alliance of leading universities

Membership Fee for August, 2005 until the 2006 GMRG Annual Conference 
Name (print or type):

.  


	
	Last                                                    First                                            Middle

	Your Name
	

	Department
	

	University
	

	Street Address (P.O Box):
	

	City, State
	

	Country:
	

	Business Phone:
	

	FAX
	

	Home Phone
	

	e-mail:
	


	Registration Type
	Fee
	Fee Selected

	Membership Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 50
	

	Student Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 25
	

	Total Registration Fee:
	US$  


Payment by CHECK 

Payment by CREDIT CARD (Master Card or Visa only)

	Your Name as appears on Card
	

	Type of Card
	

	Name on card
	

	Card Number:
	

	Expiration Date:
	

	
	

	Signature for credit card payment:
	


Make out to: GMRG C/O University of Melbourne, and send (with this form) to: Prof. Danny Samson, Department of Management, University of Melbourne, 3010 Victoria, Melbourne, Australia

Send this form to Prof. Danny Samson by email, d.samson@unimelb.edu.au, fax: +61 3 93494293, or post at the address above.  

This website newsletter is sponsored


 By the College of Business,


Kansas State University


Dr. Chwen Sheu, Fellow
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Mom says


“What at Team”
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